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Monthly Newsletter – December 2020 
 

Glancing at the flats 
 

Hello EUI Flats Community, and Happy 2021!  
The winter holidays have ended and a brand new year is ahead of us! As many of you are returning to the Flats 
following Christmas break, and others are just checking in, we hope this month’s newsletter will help you get 
settled in and excited about what’s to come. 
The EUI4U Housing Office envisions this Newsletter as a place where tenants can share useful information 
regarding life at the Flats; where the REFS can update tenants on changes or construction that is currently 
taking place (or that is schedule to take place in the upcoming months); and, why not, an outlet where we can 
share one or two photos or creative pieces per month taken by tenants who have an eye for photography.  
Because this project is brand new, we can mold it into whatever works best for you! 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

What’s happening at the Flats? 
 
Bike Racks Installation: as we mentioned in our 
December newsletter, covered bike racks will likely 

be installed 
at PAB at 
the 
beginning of 
2021.  
We hope 
that all bike-
owners will 

take advantage of this new addition, which will help 
remove all bikes from stairwells and corridors. PDM 
has already been equipped with a bike rack that we 
hope will help all bike-owning tenants. 
 
Automatic gate at PDM: the automatic gate at PDM 
is underway and almost complete! If you own a car 
and wish to park it in the garage, please email us at 
eui4u.flats@eui.eu requesting a remote control. 
Because of the limited amount of parking spaces, 
please note that there is a limit of one car per 
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family/apartment. Do not forget to register your 
motorized vehicle with the EUI Parking Office. 
 
Water dispenser at PAB: The new water dispenser 
has been installed in the basement at PAB. We hope 
that this water dispenser will contribute to the EUI’s 
green mission and that we will see a reduction in the 
use of plastic bottles. 
 
New waste bins: the recycling bins have been 
delivered to all PAB and PDM apartments. All flats 
are now equipped with 4 waste-bins, to be used to 
properly recycle all trash items. As a reminder, here 
are the specific trash pick-up days:  

 
PAB Tree Removal: all dead trees at PAB have been 
removed and 15 new tress have been replanted. 
 
Stairwell cleaning at PAB: the cleaning and 
repainting of all four stairwells at PAB is underway. 
Please refrain from leaving your bikes in the 
stairwells, as they constitute a fire hazard and might 
get damaged during the repairs. 
 
Storage room at PDM: we are currently discussing 
the possibility of installing closed storage racks at 
PDM. While the space is limited, using a small 
percentage of the parking spots might seem the best 
option. Of course, it is not our intention to diminish 
parking spots at PDM, so the installation of storage 

closets will closely depend on the feasibility of this 
improvement. 
 
More greenery at PAB: we are looking into planting 
bushes and plants in the central areas of PAB Flats. 
Once the nicer weather comes knocking, our 
Maintenance Unit will update us on this possibly. 
 
Electronic check-in and check-out procedures: we 
are working on digitalizing the check-in and check-
out process. A new software is being developed, 
which will allow us to eliminate paper forms, save 
trees, and make the entire task more efficient.  
 

That’s Good to Know! 
 
While some tenants have been living at the flats for 
some time, and might know all the ropes, we would like 
to offer some useful information for all newcomers:  

 Please remember to register your motorized 

vehicle upon arrival. We ask that you also 

register any guests’ vehicles, as well. You can 

do so via this link: 

https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/Logis

ticsService/GeneralLogistics/Parking/Parking

attheEUI#EuiCarParksRulesRegulations  

 If PAB residents require a remote control to 

open the car gate, please send us an email at 

eui4u.flats@eui.eu. You will be able to pick 

the remote up directly at the EUI4U Housing 

Office (BF065) and you will be asked to 

return it upon check-out. Please note that 

remote controls have a cost of 25 euros, 

which you will be asked to pay at check-out if 

the remote control is lost or broken. 

 All tenants can report maintenance issues in 

their apartment by opening a ticket via the 

EUI4U Helpdesk: 

https://helpdesk.eui.eu/CustomerPortal/Acc

ount/Login?ReturnUrl=%2fCustomerPortal. 

Please note that maintenance staff can enter 

your apartment within five working days, 

PAB 
 Organic: Monday, Wednesday, Friday 
 Plastic and Glass: Tuesday, Saturday 
 Paper and Cardboard: Monday 
 Undifferentiated waste: Thursday 

 
PDM 

 Organic: Monday to Friday 
 Plastic and Glass: Tuesday, Saturday 
 Paper and Cardboard: Monday, Friday 
 Undifferentiated waste: Thursday 

 

https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/LogisticsService/GeneralLogistics/Parking/ParkingattheEUI#EuiCarParksRulesRegulations
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/LogisticsService/GeneralLogistics/Parking/ParkingattheEUI#EuiCarParksRulesRegulations
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/LogisticsService/GeneralLogistics/Parking/ParkingattheEUI#EuiCarParksRulesRegulations
mailto:eui4u.flats@eui.eu
https://helpdesk.eui.eu/CustomerPortal/Account/Login?ReturnUrl=%2fCustomerPortal
https://helpdesk.eui.eu/CustomerPortal/Account/Login?ReturnUrl=%2fCustomerPortal
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between the hours of 9:00am and 4:00pm. 

Your presence is not required at the time of 

their visit. Should their intervention require a 

second visit, the apartment tenants will be 

duly informed.  

 The laundry rooms at PAB and PDM are now 

equipped with hand sanitizer, as well as 

disinfectant and paper towels that you can 

use to wipe down washing machines and 

dryers before each use. Please refrain from 

using the laundry room between 11:00pm 

and 7:00am to avoid any disturbance.  

 
COVID-19 Updates 
 

 
While the situation in Italy (and around the world) is 
ever changing, we would like to remind all tenants 
that as of today, Tuscany finds itself in the “yellow” 
group of regions. 
 
This means that: 

- A curfew is in place between the hours of 

10:00pm and 5:00am, unless there are 

serious work-related or health-related 

reasons that force you to leave your 

apartment. Should that be the case, you 

must carry an “autocertificazione”, or “auto-

declaration” on you at all times.  

- Restaurants, bars, cafes, ice cream parlours 

are open until 6:00pm. Take away is available 

until 10:00pm, and delivery is available until 

midnight.  

- Museums are open from Monday to Friday 

(except holidays). 

- Gyms and pools are closed. You can exercise 

individually outside or practice non-contact 

sports. 

- Middle-school students will attend in-person 

lessons. High-school students will study from 

home 50% of the time, and will attend 

classes in person for 50% of the time.  

- University courses and laboratories might be 

held in a hybrid or remote format. 

- Stores remain open. All stores inside 

shopping centers will remain closed on 

weekends and holidays, with the exception 

of grocery stores and markets, pharmacies, 

tobacconists, and newspaper stands. 

- Until February 16th, no one can leave Tuscany 

unless it is for work or health-related reasons 

(you must carry an “autocertificazione” or 

“auto-declaration” with you at all times). 

From February 16th to March 5th, you will be 

able to move from one yellow region to 

another yellow region 

- You can visit friends and family once per day 

within Tuscany. The visit must be limited to 

two people (excluding children under the age 

of 14 and people with disabilities). 

Should Tuscany become an “orange” region in the 
near future, here is what you should keep in mind:  

- A curfew is in place between the hours of 

10:00pm and 5:00am, unless there are 

serious work-related or health-related 

reasons that force you to leave your 

apartment. Should that be the case, you 

must carry an “autocertificazione”, or “auto-

declaration” on you at all times. 

- Restaurants, bars, cafes, ice cream parlours 

are closed to the public. Take away is 

https://www.eui.eu/Documents/ServicesAdmin/Logistics/Safety-and-Security/modello-autodichiarazione-editabile-ottobre-2020.pdf
https://www.eui.eu/Documents/ServicesAdmin/Logistics/Safety-and-Security/modello-autodichiarazione-editabile-ottobre-2020.pdf
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available until 10:00pm, and delivery is 

available until midnight.  

- Museums and cultural centers will remain 

closed. 

- Gyms and pools are closed. You can exercise 

individually outside or practice non-contact 

sports within your Comune of residency (in 

your case, Florence or Fiesole). 

- All high-school students will study from 

home 100% of the time. University courses 

and laboratories might take place in a hybrid 

or remote format. 

- Stores remain open. All stores inside 

shopping centers will remain closed on 

weekends and holidays, with the exception 

of grocery stores and markets, pharmacies, 

tobacconists, and newspaper stands. 

- Travel to and from other regions, as well as 

from one Comune to another, is not allowed, 

unless there are serious work-related or 

health-related reasons. Should that be the 

case, you must carry an “autocertificazione”, 

or “auto-declaration” on you at all times.  

- You can visit friends and family once per day 

within your Comune of residence (in your 

case, Florence or Fiesole). The visit must be 

limited to two people (excluding children 

under the age of 14 and people with 

disabilities). 

Finally, should Tuscay become a “red” zone, here is 
what you need to know: 

- A curfew is in place between the hours of 

10:00pm and 5:00am, unless there are 

serious work-related or health-related 

reasons that force you to leave your 

apartment. Should that be the case, you 

must carry an “autocertificazione”, or “auto-

declaration” on you at all times.  

- Restaurants, bars, cafes, ice cream parlours 

are closed to the public. Take away is 

available until 10:00pm, and delivery is 

available until midnight.  

- Museums and cultural centers will remain 

closed. 

- Gyms, pools, and sports centers are closed. 

You can exercise individually outside.  

- All stores, with the exception of primary 

necessity stores (grocery stores, pharmacies, 

opticians), tobacconists, newspaper stands, 

and personal care stores, will remain closed 

until further notice. 

- All high-school and university students will 

study from home 100% of the time. Second 

and third-year middle school students will 

also study from home 100% of the time.  

- Travel to and from other regions, as well as 

from one Comune to another, is not allowed, 

unless there are serious work-related or 

health-related reasons. Should that be the 

case, you must carry an “autocertificazione”, 

or “auto-declaration” on you at all times.  

- You can visit one household per day within 

your Comune of residence (in your case, 

Florence or Fiesole). The visit must be limited 

to two people (excluding children under the 

age of 14 and people with disabilities). 

As a reminder, tenants who are currently sharing a 
flat with a non-family member, and who are 
entering Italy from a non-EU or Schengen-Area 
country, must self-isolate for 15 days outside of their 
PAB or PDM apartment. The EUI has a convention 
with the Student Hotel, although there are many 
other options, as well.  
 

COVID-19 and the EUI 
 
For updated COVID19 information, please visit the 
REFS website: 
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/Communica
tionsService/News/2020/COVID2019-virus 
 

https://www.eui.eu/Documents/ServicesAdmin/Logistics/Safety-and-Security/modello-autodichiarazione-editabile-ottobre-2020.pdf
https://www.eui.eu/Documents/ServicesAdmin/Logistics/Safety-and-Security/modello-autodichiarazione-editabile-ottobre-2020.pdf
https://www.eui.eu/Documents/ServicesAdmin/Logistics/Safety-and-Security/modello-autodichiarazione-editabile-ottobre-2020.pdf
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/CommunicationsService/News/2020/COVID2019-virus
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/CommunicationsService/News/2020/COVID2019-virus
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You will be happy to know that the EUI has 
established agreements with four medical centers 
and medical practitioners in Florence, where you 
can get several types of COVID-19 tests at a 
discounted price: 
 

 
For additional information, please check out our 
agreements and discount page below. 

 
Winter Months 
 
Although the colder winter months are upon us, you 
should remember that it is still important to air out 
your apartments. Air exchange is recommended to 

decrease the spread of Covid19, as well as one of 
the best ways to prevent dampness and mould. We 
strongly recommend that you do not air wet clothes 
to dry inside of the apartment—please use the 
dryers as much as possible or, for PDM tenants with 
terraces, drying racks. If you do choose to dry your 
clothes inside, please open your windows and let 
some fresh air in. You should also open your 
windows after showering and after cooking, as to 
avoid the stagnation of any excess vapour.  

 
As a reminder, heating in Italy is centralized and it 
depends on the Comune of residence (in your case, 
Florence and Fiesole). Tenants cannot set their own 
temperature in each apartment; rather, the EUI has 
set specific windows of time during which the 
heating will turn own automatically. These times are 
between 7:00am and 12:00pm, and again between 
2:00pm and 10:00pm. However, please rest 
reassured that should the temperature ever drop 
below 17°C (which is highly unlikely), the heating will 
turn on automatically.  

 
Meet the EUI4U Team 
 
The EUI4U Unit is a brand new project that 
combines several units and services that already 
existed at the EUI, while also promoting new 
activities and services. EUI4U is a central part of the 
REFS, one that is geared towards the pre-arrival, 

Life Brain Medical Center 
 Coronavirus Sars-Cov-2 test (includes 

confirmation test in case of positivity 
IgM/IgA-IgG): €32 

 COVID Molecular RNA swab: €65 

 COVRAG antigenic swab test: €32 

 
Fanfani Medical Center 

 Rapid qualitative test NCOV19 (IGG and 
IGM): €28 

 Antibodies Anti-Ncov19 test (IGG and 
IGM): €48 

 

Helab Medical Center 
 Qualitative blood test: €35 

 Quantitative blood test: €50 

 Rapid antigenic nasopharyngeal test: €60 

 Molecular nasopharyngeal test in PCR: €80 

 
Dr. Kurpanik 

 Roche nasopharyngeal swab: €50 in 
doctor’s office, €65 at home visit  

 Simens nasal swab: €50 in doctor’s office, 
€65 at home visit  

 Abbott antibodies test: €50 in doctor’s 
office, €65 at home visit  
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post-arrival, and pre-departure support that all EUI 
members might require. 
 
Among the services offered by EUI4U, EUI members 
can find the following: 

 Welcome Unit: Stefania Bocchi and Julia 

Valerio will assist you with questions 

regarding your arrival at and departure from 

the EUI. This includes, but is not limited to, 

visas and residency permits, tax codes, bank 

accounts, and MAE Cards. They will be one 

of your first EUI contact-persons.  

 Housing Office: Jennifer Monti and Federica 

Sergori are your contact-persons for any 

issues or questions related to EUI Housing 

(Ponte alla Badia and Pian del Mugnone). 

Feel free to email them or visit them in their 

office anytime! 

 Life in Florence: Federica Sergori is your 

reference-point for any questions that 

pertain to life outside of the EUI Campus. 

From questions on how to enrol your kids in 

school, to requesting suggestions on medical 

practitioners; from practical questions on 

how to purchase a bus ticket to suggestions 

on a good restaurant, the Life in Florence 

team is here to help. You might also want to 

check out the many discounts and 

agreements that all EUI members have with 

local businesses and associations. The Life in 

Florence team is also in charge of organizing 

the extracurricular activities for the STG 

Master Students, as well as creating a 

Volunteer network in Florence in which all 

EUI members can get involved. 

 Life on Campus: Stefania Bocchi and Julia 

Valerio will be able to answer all your 

queries regarding life on campus—including 

extra-curricular activities and events.  

 Technical troubleshooting: the fifth 

member of the EUI4U team is Dario Fantini, 

our in-house ICT support who helps 

newcomers set up their own laptops, 

phones, and looks after the installation of 

licenses for specific software (e.g. STATA). 

 Florence Housing Service: Mariagrazia Calise 

is responsible for the private housing market 

at the EUI. She works for Florence Housing 

Service and shares an office with Jennifer 

and Federica in Badia Fiesolana 065. 

Did you know that… 
 
…all EUI members with a valid EUI ID have access to 
discounts and agreements with stores, companies, 
and medical practitioners around Florence?  
 

 
You can find an updated list of all partnerships via 
this link: 
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/LogisticsSer
vice/EUI4U/EUI4U-Conventions-and-agreements  
If you would like to suggest a new agreement, please 
email us with the name of the person/place you are 
recommending, and a brief description of the 
services offered. We are always looking to increase 
our partnerships and keep our info as updated as 
possible.  
 

Useful Info 
 
The EUI4U Housing Office is located in the Badia 
Fiesolana, room 065, and is currently open from 

https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/LogisticsService/EUI4U/EUI4U-Conventions-and-agreements
https://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/LogisticsService/EUI4U/EUI4U-Conventions-and-agreements
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Monday to Friday, from 9:00am to 5:00pm. Please 
note that the opening times are subject to change, 
according to the evolution of the COVID-19 
emergency.  
 
If you need to speak with us, we encourage you to 
send us an email at eui4u.flats@eui.eu or call us at 
+39 0554685245 or +39 0554685240. You can 
certainly visit us in person, though we recommend 
booking an appointment ahead of time.  

 

 
 

mailto:eui4u.flats@eui.eu

